
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
Dalton St. Michael’s C.E. Primary School 
Higher Lane, Dalton, Lancs. WN8 7RP (01257) 462082 
head@dalton-st-michaels.lancs.sch.uk  www.dalton-stmichaels.co.uk    

Dear Parent  
  

Thank you for taking the time to consider Dalton St Michael’s C.E. Primary School for your family.  Outlined 
below are detailed criteria of our admissions policy.  If you need any more information, please do contact 
me on the above number and I will be happy to help you.  
  

Making an application  
  

Children are admitted in September at the beginning of the school year in which they attain their fifth 
birthday.  
  

Applications for admission to the school for September 2026 should be made on the online admission 
system which can be accessed via www.lancashire.gov.uk/schools  
Parents must complete the Local Authority application form, stating three preferences.   
  

The closing date for applications is January 15th 2026.   
Letters informing parents of whether or not their child has been allocated a place will be sent out by the 
Local Authority on 16th April 2026. Parents of children not admitted to Dalton St Michael’s C.E. Primary 
School will be advised and offered an alternative place by the Authority.   
  

Admission procedures  
  

Arrangements for admission have been agreed following consultation between the governing body, the 
Diocesan Board of Education, Local Authorities and other admissions authorities in the area. The number 
of places available for admission to the Reception class in September 2026 will be a maximum of 12.  
  

The governing body will not place any restrictions on admissions to the reception class unless the number 
of children for whom admission is sought exceeds their admission number. By law, no infant class may 
contain more than thirty children. The Governing Body operates a system of equal preferences under which 
they consider all preferences equally and the Local Authority notifies parents of the result. In the event that 
there are more applicants than places the governing body will allocate places using the criteria below, which 
are listed in order of priority.  
 
Admission Arrangements for September 2026  
  

After the admission of pupils with an Education, Health and Care Plan which names the school and where 
there are more applications than places available, the following oversubscription criteria will be applied in 
order to allocate places:  
  

1. Children in Public Care and Previously Looked After Children.  
This includes any "looked after child", “previously looked after children” and any child who was previously 
looked after but immediately after being looked after became subject to an adoption, residence or special 
guardianship order.  ‘Looked after’ means that the child was (a) in the care of a local authority, or (b) being 
provided with accommodation by a local authority in the exercise of their social services functions.  
This criteria also includes looked after children and all previously looked after children who appear (to the 
admission authority) to have been in state care outside of England and ceased to be in state care as a 
result of being adopted.  

 
2. Children who will have a sibling attending school on the date of the application and/or admission.   

 

3. Remaining places are allocated according to where a child lives. Those living nearest to Dalton St 

Michael’s by a straight line measure will have priority.  
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Tie breaker: Where there are more applicants for the available places within a category, then the distance 
between the Ordnance Survey address points for the school and the home measured in a straight line will 
be used as the final determining factor, nearer addresses having priority over more distant ones. This 
address point is within the body of the property and usually located at its centre. Where the cut-off point is 
for addresses within the same building, then the single measure between address points will apply and the 
Local Authority's system of a random draw will determine which address(es) receive the offer(s).  
  

Siblings: Siblings are taken to include all children normally living as an accepted part of the same family  
i.e. brothers and sisters, half-brothers and sisters, step-brothers and sisters, fostered or adopted children.  
  

Address of pupil: The address used on the school’s admission form must be the current one at the time of 
application, i.e. the family’s main residence.  If the address changes subsequently, the parents should notify 
the school.  Where the parents live at different addresses, and there is shared parenting, the address used 
will normally be the one where the child wakes up for the majority of Monday to Friday mornings.  If there is 
any doubt about this, then the address of the Child Benefit recipient will be used. Parents may be asked to 
show evidence of the claim that is being made for the address, e.g. identity cards of various sorts showing 
the child’s address as the one claimed.  Where there is dispute about the correct address to use, the 
governors reserve the right to make enquiries of any relevant third parties, e.g. the child’s GP, Council Tax 
Office, Electoral Registration Officer, utilities provider.  For children of UK Service personnel and other 
Crown Servants returning to the area proof of the posting is all that is required.  

Waiting lists: Where we have more applications than places, the admissions criteria will be used. Children 
who are not admitted will have their name placed on a waiting list.  The names on this waiting list will be in 
the order resulting from the application of the admissions criteria.  Since the date of application cannot be a 
criterion for the order of names on the waiting list, late applicants for the school will be slotted into the order 
according to the extent to which they meet the criteria.  Thus it is possible that a child who moves into the 
area later to have a higher priority than one who has been on the waiting list for some time.  If a place 
becomes available within the admission number, the child whose name is at the top of the list will be offered 
a place.  This is not dependent on whether an appeal has been submitted. This waiting list will operate until 
31st December of the relevant year.  
  

Late Applications: Where there are extenuating circumstances for an application being received after the 
last date for applications, and it is before the governors have established their list of pupils to be admitted, 
then it will be considered alongside all the others. Otherwise, applications which are received after the last 
date will be considered after all the others, and placed on the waiting list in order according to the criteria.  

In-year admissions: In-year admission is the process of applying for a school place during the school year. 
Any applications for the intake made after the start of the autumn term will be treated as an inyear 
application.  
The in-year admission process is managed by the school. Parents are required to complete the in-year 
application form, which is available from the school website. Where a place cannot be secured, parents will 
be offered a legal right of appeal to an independent appeal panel.  
Lancashire County Council administers the appeals process on behalf of the school. Parents can complete 
the school’s appeal form on Lancashire County Council’s website.  
  

Multiple Births (Twins etc.): Where there are twins, etc wanting admission and there is only a single place 
left within the admission number, then the governing body will exercise as much flexibility as possible within 
the requirements of infant class sizes. In exceptional circumstances cases we are now able to offer places 
for both twins and triplets, even when this means breaching infant class size limits.    

Summer born children - Deferring or delaying school entry - Background:   
The Department for Education has produced guidance 'Advice on the Admission of Summer Born Children 
(December 2014)'.  The guidance is non-statutory and has been produced to help local authorities, 
admission authorities and parents understand the framework within which admission authorities must 
operate, and to dispel some of the myths that appear to have arisen around the admission of summer born 
children.   
    

It should be read in conjunction with the statutory document, the Department for Education, 'School 
Admissions Code' which was published in December 2014. The Schools Minister, Nick Gibb, wrote an open 
letter in September 2015 which referred to government plans to amend the School Admissions Code so that 
all summer born children can begin school after their fifth birthday and be placed into a reception class.  As 
yet, there has not been a consultation on the legislative changes that would be needed to amend the School 
Admissions Code.  Lancashire County Council is therefore still adhering to the statutory requirements of the 
December 2014 Code.    
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Mr I. Attkins LLB (Hons) PGCE - Headteacher 

When will my child reach statutory school age? Children must be receiving full-time education by the start of 
the term following their fifth birthday.   

• For children born between 1 September and 31 December, they reach compulsory school age on 31 

December and must be receiving full-time education at the start of the spring term (i.e. after the 

Christmas holidays, in January).   

• For children born between 1 January and 31 March, they reach compulsory school age on 31 March 

and must be receiving full-time education by the start of the summer term (i.e. after the Easter 

holidays, in March or April).   

• For children born between 1 April and 31 August, they reach compulsory school age on 31 August 

and must be receiving full-time education at the start of the new school year (i.e. after the summer 

holidays, in September).  

  

Delayed admission to Reception: At Dalton St Michael’s, we provide for the admission of all children in the 
September following their fourth birthday.  Parents of non-compulsory school age children (four year olds) 
may request a pattern of part-time attendance or deferment if that best suits the needs of their child.  
Parents will be offered the opportunity for their child to:   

• Start Year R (Reception) in September on a full-time basis from their first day of attendance or on a 

part-time basis up to the point of reaching compulsory school age.   

• Defer the date their child is admitted to the school until later in the school year but not beyond the 

point at which they reach compulsory school age and not beyond the beginning of the summer term 

of the school year for which the offer of the school place was made.  

  

Deferred admission to Reception: Parents who are considering deferring their child's entry to school should 
be aware that teachers are skilled in differentiating the curriculum to meet a diverse range of needs.  
Parents are encouraged to visit the school, where staff will be able to explain the provision on offer to 
children in the Reception cohort, how it is tailored to meet the needs of individual pupils and how the needs 
of each pupil will continue to be met as they move up through school. Where a parent wishes to defer their 
child's admission until the following school year, parents are encouraged to make requests to defer in good 
time before the closing date for the normal admission round.  Parents will need to provide the detailed 
reasons to enable their request to be given proper consideration and are encouraged to include any 
supporting evidence from relevant professionals.  Please complete the County Council's application form 
'Application for a Lancashire school place for summer born children'. Parents submitting a request for 
admission out of the normal age group are required to also make an application for a place in their child's 
normal age group at the same time.  If the application to defer is made by the national closing date for 
applications the admission authority will ensure that the parent receives the response to their request before 
the primary school national offer day. All summer born requests for deferred admission will be considered by 
the individual admissions authority of each preferred school. Where requests are made for differing 
admission authorities, the request must be sent to the local authority that will co-ordinate the request and the 
decisions made.  If a joint agreement cannot be reached then the decision to defer admission will only stand 
for any named school that agreed the request.  
  

When considering a request for deferred admission at Dalton St Michael’s C.E. Primary School the following 
factors will be considered:   

• any delayed social, emotional or physical development which may be affecting the child's readiness 

for school (supported by a relevant professional);   

• premature birth and the fact that the child may have naturally fallen into a lower age group if they had 

been born on their expected date of birth;   

• any medical incapacity, if this has prevented access to early years provision.    

• any significant learning or special educational needs (supported by a relevant professional);   

• the views of the head teacher of the preferred school. It will not be sufficient for the parent to provide 

personal views and opinions and /or to refer to national research. The request should demonstrate 

why it would be in a child's interest to be admitted to reception following their fifth birthday, rather 

than year one.    
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